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THE  DIOCESAN  

SYNOD A SYMBOL  

OF MEETING 

CHANGE 
 

… “Not that I am referring to 

being in need, for I have 

learned to be content with 

whatever I have. I know what it 

is to have little, and I know 

what it is to have plenty. In any 

and all circumstances, I have 

learned the secret of being well-fed and of going hungry, or 

having plenty and being in need. I can do all things through him 

who strengthens me.”                           Philippians 4:11-13, NRSV. 
 

As of this writing, we are 25 days from the Sixteenth Diocesan 

Synod of our Eastern Diocese. And because of the Covid-19 

pandemic we will, for the first time in our history, hold a virtual synod 

on the Zoom platform. This is only the second time that we will host a 

one day synod. Our delegates will, for the most part, be in their 

homes and will participate in what has normally been a two or three 

day face-to-face gathering. In the past we were able to socialize, 

share meals together, participate in Holy Mass and share the Body 

and Blood of Christ together. Now we will begin with the Divine Office 

of Morning Prayer, socializing will be limited to private “chats” via the 

chat room, and we will not have those moments to exchange ideas 

during and outside of synodal sessions. 

And yet, we will do the work of Holy Church. We will approve a 

plan for the strategic development of our Eastern Diocese. We will 

find new ways to share ideas, exchange opinions and, through the 

guidance of the Holy Spirit, move forward for the building up of 

Christ’s Holy Church. Our synod indeed will set the tone for new 

means by which we carry forward Christ’s great command to “Go ... 

and make disciples of all nations, baptizing them in the name of the 

Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit” (Matthtew 28:19, 

NRSV).        Cont. next page.      

In this issue: 

 Volume 2,  June 2013, 

Issue #2 

The MessengeR 
Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese  

of the Polish National Catholic Church 

 
“THE DIOCESAN 
SYNOD A SYMBOL 
OF MEETING 
CHANGE” 
Bp. Paul 
Sobiechowski  
 
The 25th General 
Synod of the PNCC 

 
1-2 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

3 

Action Plan 2020 
“Discipleship” 

4-7 

Resolution of the XV 
Eastern Diocese 
Synod 
 
 

Holy Trinity 
Cathedral 
Manchester, NH 
 
 

Blessed Trinity 
Parish, 
Fall River, MA 
 
 

Holy Cross Parish 
Central Falls, RI 

8 
 
 
 
 

9-10 
 
 
 

 
11-18 

 

 
19-21 
 

Our Saviour’s 
Parish, Woonsocket, RI 
 
 

Holy Trinity Parish 
Webster, MA 
 

St Joseph Parish, 
Stratford, CT 
 
 

St John the Baptist 
Parish 
Manchester, CT 

22-23 
 
 
 

24 
 
 

25-26 
 
 
 

27-28 
 
 

Divine Providence 
Parish, Norwich, CT 

29 

St. Casimir Parish, 
Lowell, MA 

30 

Diocesan Events and 
Programs 

31-58 

Upcoming Events 59 

From the Chancery  60-62 

Polish Poetry 63-64 

Parish Listing 65 

  

  

  

  

  



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 10, Issue #3 September 2020 

2 

 In an article entitled  Top 7 Bible Verses on Adapting or Adaptability at : https://

www.whatchristianswanttoknow.com/top-7-bible-verses-on-adapting-or-adaptability/ , author Jack Wellman 

writes: “Jesus adopted His nature into that of being both God and Man, coming to be born of a virgin, and 

being born into the flesh so that He would be able to atone for the sins of those who God brings to repent-

ance and trust in Christ. If we can understand the purpose and nature of Jesus’ mission on earth 

(Mark 1:15), and that it required the greatest adaptability of anyone in human history, then we can 

see that whatever happens to us in life is designed to conform us into His own image. That is His 

purpose; to seek a people for Himself that they might glorify Him in their lives, because He says, ‘I will be 

their God and they shall be my people’ (Jer 32:28), and those of us who are His people would be like He is, 

and if we want to see the supreme example of who God wants us to be, we need look no further than Je-

sus Christ.” (Bold print is my emphasis.) 

Our principal charge is found in the quote from the Gospel of Matthew, above. We fulfill the Great 

Commandment by demonstrating to all our love of God and love of neighbor. In such love we must always 

be willing to adapt. Saint Paul also said : “I have become all things to all people, that by all means I might 

save some (1 Corinthians 9:22). This verse from Corinthians does not mean Paul was willing to do anything 

to reach the lost. Nor does it justify Christians living worldly lifestyles, as long as their goal is to “save” 

someone.  

But it does mean that in maintaining a true discipleship of Christ, modeling our lives after Jesus, we 

must adapt to those situations the world imposes on us to find new means of parish and community and 

world evangelism. Without any organized plan, for example, look at how many of our diocesan parishes 

and pastors began to live stream and make video recordings of our Holy Masses. Our diocesan A.N.S. held 

its annual convention, but did it virtually for the first time, and successfully as well.  

The Strategic Planning Committee has put forth a forceful program to use over the next eight to ten 

years, to help our parishes and diocese meet the challenges of this “new time of change” and to build up 

our parishes and diocese. In doing so we will continue to win souls for Christ and build the Kingdom. 

So let us “Lift High the Cross” as we walk into what Aldous Huxley called the “Brave New World.” It 

is a world that desperately needs Jesus’ Gospel and His Holy Church. And let us use all those means avail-

able to carry forward a Christian outreach to our communities. Jesus recognized the need for this when He 

said, “...I am sending you out like sheep into the midst of wolves; so be as wise as serpents and innocent 

as doves” (Matthew 10:16, NRSV). 

The previously cited Jack Wellman also wrote in the same article, quote: “Whenever we live a life 

that is hard and strewn with difficulties, and yet we are contented, this is most pleasing to God. When we 

can adapt to circumstances and still give God praises and glory for His goodness, our God is well pleased, 

but when we are discontent with our circumstances, then we tell God, we are not satisfied with Him be-

cause He is sovereign over all that happens to us. Don’t let circumstances rob you of your joy because 

your joy (and mine) isn’t dependent upon what happens in life, good or bad, but by what Jesus Christ has 

done for us.” 

I hope to see many of you at our diocesan Zoom Synod . Be of good cheer and be contented, even 

in the face of the circumstances the Church faces. It is an occasion for us to be used by Him to manifest 

His will for the Church and for our world. The psalmist proclaims: “‘Be still, and know that I am God ! I am 

exalted among the nations, I am exalted in the earth.’ The Lord of hosts is with us; the God of Jacob is our 

refuge” (Psalm 46:10-11, NRSV). May the Lord of hosts enlighten our minds, direct our speech and bless 

our Holy Synod 

Bishop Paul  
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The Resolutions of the 25th General Synod  
of the Polish National Catholic Church  

 

 

 

 

Whereas, we the delegates to the 25th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church - representatives of the holy People of God - have convened under the leadership of our 
Prime Bishop and Bishops at Our Lady of the Snows Shrine in Belleville, IL, from October 1 through 
October 3, 2018. 
 
Whereas, we were strengthened, nourished and enlightened by our Lord Jesus Christ, truly present in our 
midst through Word and Sacrament at the Holy Mass concelebrated by our Prime Bishop, Bishops and 
Clergy, and understand it as the most important aspect of the great work of these days; 
 
Whereas, we offer our gratitude to the Western Diocese of the Church, under the leadership of Bishop 
Bilinski, and those who assumed the responsibilities of planning and carrying out this Holy Synod; 
 
Whereas, we acknowledge the courageous presence and active participation of the gathered delegates, as 
we proclaim that the Mission of the Church has been entrusted to her members of all ages, each called to 
pursue lives of holiness as Disciples of Jesus Christ and to invite others to do likewise; 
 
Whereas, we recognize the foundation that was laid at the 24th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church regarding our Future Direction and celebrate the many diligent efforts to build upon this 
within our Dioceses and Parishes over the last four years, in pursuing true Regeneration of spirit, mind and 
heart; by seeking to engender deeper Reverence for God and our neighbors; by willingly Recommitting 
ourselves to undertaking the work of the Church within our Parishes, and faithfully striving to welcome all of 
these virtues into the daily lives of our Families; 

 
Whereas, we have again considered with renewed enthusiasm and rekindled creativity the Future Direction 
of our beloved Church by continuing to reflect upon the meaning of Growth with regard to its Membership, 
the continual need for Increased Spirituality and the value of Lifelong Learning for its members of all ages, 
the ongoing pursuit of personal holiness as the means of enabling joyful responses to God’s call to Sacred 
Vocations, and the need to further enhance our Community Involvement and Presence;  
 

We, therefore, resolve to fervently ask that God the Father, through the prayers of Our Lady of the 
Snows, may bring forth abundant fruit from the proceedings of this 25th General Synod of the Polish 
National Catholic Church, to seek grace and strength from our Lord Jesus Christ to embrace the work he 
has entrusted to our care, and to knock so that the Holy Spirit will open and inflame our hearts so that we 
may return to our parishes inspired to execute the work of this Synod, firm in our Catholic faith, anchored 
by hope and motivated by charity, unwaveringly committed as members of the Polish National Catholic 
Church, charged to boldly proclaim the Gospel at all times, in all places and to all people through our 
words, our actions and our lives of holiness, and more certain than ever that “With truth, work and struggle, 
we shall succeed!”  
 
Respectfully submitted this day, October 3, 2018, by the Resolution Committee of the 25th General Synod 
of Polish National Catholic Church.  
 
Christopher Cremean (Western Diocese); Marilyn Folcik (Eastern Diocese); Rebecca Kotula (Central 
Diocese) and Rev. Dr. Scott J. Lill (Buffalo-Pittsburgh Diocese) 
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RESOLUTIONS OF THE XV EASTERN DIOCESE SYNOD 

OCTOBER 28-29, 2016 

2016 
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From our Parishes: 

Holy Trinity Cathedral 

Manchester, NH 

 

 

 With Covid still affecting how people attend church our numbers of parishioners 

attending mass is low.  But we do have parishioners watching the mass via 

YouTube.  Activities have been very limited. 

 

 On September 13
th
 we had a special parish meeting for approval for the painting of the exterior of the 

church.  Parishioners who attended were social distancing plus we had a good number on Zoom. 
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 Whether as a church commu-

nity or as individuals we con-

tinue to do charitable work.  

We collected 1,616 diapers 

which Bishop Paul and Karen 

brought to Our Place. This 

was in conjunction with the 

Downtown Manchester Rota- ry 

Club. 

 

 

 

 Jo-Ann O’Connell (on the left) continues to help 

prepare and serve food at the Kids Café which is part 

of our Salvation Army. 

 

 The Manchester School Department in 

conjunction with Southern New Hamp-

shire  University distributes food to 

those in need.  Nancy Reilly (on the 

right) helps give out the food on Satur-

day mornings. 

 

By  Nancy Reilly 
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From our parishes… 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 
 

 

 

 

 

 Ecumenical/Community Spirit. Every year 

Our Saviour’s Parish takes part in the Woonsocket Day of Prayer. Many Priests, 

Pastors and religious leaders, together with the Officials of the City of Woonsocket, 

and the people of Woonsocket gather together to pray to God for His blessing and 

protection for our city. Every year our community participate actively in this even. On 

behalf of Our Saviours’ community Father Henryk offers prayers and intercessions . 

This year the event will take place on Saturday, October 10th, at 1:00 PM at River 

Island Park in Woonsocket. If ever there were a time to pray, it is now and we plan 

to be there.  

 Sunday Masses are celebrated regularly at 10:30 and are streamed Live and 

available on our Facebook Page: Our 

Saviours Parish PNCC.  

 Daily Masses. The Holy Mass at Our Saviour’s Parish is 

celebrated from Monday to Friday at 8:00 a.m. The Mass is 

streamed live on th parish Facebook Page. Fr. Henryk 

celebrates the Mass each day in a different language (English, 

Polish, Italian, German, and Spanish). 

 Due to the Covid - 

19 restrictions we had 

to cancel many of our 

fundraisers and 

outreach events. We 

also had to cancel the 

Annual Parish picnic 

and our Bazaar this 

year will also look 

different. Being able 

to host up to 15 

people in our parish  
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hall, (RI Covid - 19 Regulations), we decided to  

have a Drive -thru Polish Food Sale on November 

10, 2020. We hope it will work for us and for those 

who love our products.  

 

 We already started our preparations and we had 

two pierogi workshops. Below is the picture of our 

Pierogi Team Workers from the last pierogi 

workshop. 

 

 Our Saviour’s is also planning 

to reopen the church for the 

community. Next month we will be 

having our first Community Drive 

Thru Lunch. We are planning to 

have it once a month on the third 

Saturday of the month. We hope 

we can help those who are in 

need.  

 

 

     By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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From our parishes… 

 

Holy Trinity Parish, Webster, MA 

 

 Holy Trinity Church in Webster is sad to say that not much was able to hap-

pen this spring and summer due to Covid-19. The one thing that has been chang-

ing is our rectory. We had a fire in our rectory on November 30
th
, 2019 and it’s 

been a long, slow process to get it rebuilt. The fire was mostly contained to the at-

tic area and the cause was determined to be electrical due to the old wiring in the 

house. 

 The fire area was not very big, but due to the water damage most of the building had to be gutted and 

rebuilt. We are now in our final 

phase of the rebuild and hope to 

have our tenants back in soon. 

 On September 12, our parish had 

a clean - up day. Most of our pa-

rishioners joined us this day for 

cleaning of the church and of the 

parish property. A lot of things 

were done and the church and 

parish hall look really good. Also 

some trees around the rectory 

were trimmed. Thank you to all for 

their marvelous job, especially Ri-

ta Ouellette, Nancy Duxbury, Cheryl John-

son, Carolyn Rocheleau, Frank and Janet 

Yurisic, and Father Henryk. 

 Due to the Covid -19 pandemic our parish summer activities and events were cancelled or postponed. 

However, beginning with this month, we decided to open our parish hall and to restart our community 

monthly outreach breakfast. This was always very popular and good attended parish event. We expect 

our friends and parishioners to join us again for good meal and atmosphere on Saturday, September 

20
th
. 

Be safe and God Bless, 

 

By Rita Ouellette, chairperson 

Fr. Henryk Wos—Administrator 

 

 

Frank Yurisic trimming trees around the rectory. 
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From our parishes… 
 

St. Joseph’s Parish, Stratford, CT 
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     By Lisa Vasas, Music Director 
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  From our parishes… 

 

St. John the Baptist Parish, Manchester, CT 

 

 St. John’s Church in Manchester, CT has reopened on the first Sun-

day of June 2020. Due to the church’s capacity there are only 14 sit-

ting places ded-

icated to a sin-

gle person or a 

family. Since 

then, we prayed the Spiritual Holy Communion 

prayer during the Mass. Last Sunday of August 

2020 brought a significant change: we restored 

the Holy Communion to the faithful during the Sunday 

Mass keeping all safety requirements and restrictions. 

Even though Fr. Adam mentioned it is for those who 

feel comfortable with it, all congregants came up to re-

ceive the Communion. 

 Step by step, we’re trying to restore our normal 

church activities such as Polish Food Sales. After 

curbside pickup events now we are ready (and we’ve 

got a permit from the Townhall) to organize a “normal” 

sale on face-to-face basis (or rather: mask-to-mask)! 

We’ve also expanded our offer with red bell peppers 

stuffed with golabki meat, selection of Polish Soups 

and Handmade Polish Chocolate! 
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 Thanks to the Diocesan Grant we were 

able to print a significant number of promo-

tional items to advertise our existence, our 

events and most important: our mission! 

These months of lock down were really 

said because we couldn’t worship our Lord 

physically together in the church but they 

were also months of blessing: we went 

through them united more than ever and 

we’ve experienced goodness of many peo-

ple around us – just to mention a new AC 

system in the rectory, the church & the hall, 

brand new freezers donated to the 

parish, many good comments 

about our church and the Polish 

food we serve! 

By Fr. Adam Piekarzewski 
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From Our Parishes… 

 

               Divine Providence Parish, Norwich, CT 
 

 

 

 

 In our Divine Providence Parish we have Holy mass every Sunday at 9 

o’clock. There are around 7-10 adults who participate in the Mass. We also 

resumed our events.  

 In May and June we had Taste of Poland, Polish Food Sale. The event was very successful. In June 

we reached 8,234 people on Facebook, and in September we reached 25,754 people. We were 

overwhelmed by the response for our event. We served over 150 people in 2 hours and we ran out of food. 

Our great and authentic Polish food is very famous. Finally we had our semi annual Parish meeting last 

Sunday. 

 

By Elizabeth Chmielewski 
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From our parishes… 

St. Casimir’s Parish, Lowell, MA 
 

 

 

     Sunday, September 6th was a very happy day for St. Casimir's Parish in 

Lowell.  Our pastor, Father Tenus, had returned from his Chaplain Basic Of-

ficer Leadership Course for our Army Reserve at Ft. Jackson, SC.  He had 

been gone for eight weeks during which time we were blessed with the pres-

ence of our Diocesan Bishop Paul Sobiechowski. 

       

 

 After Father Captain 

Andrew celebrated Mass, he 

blessed backpacks for stu-

dents returning to school and 

presented scholarships to 

parish young people. 

 Students receiving 

scholarships included: 

 

 James Bigelow. Plym-

outh State University, 

Plymouth,  NH, senior 

year majoring in Market-

ing with a minor in Pro-

fessional Sales; 

  Justin Bigelow, Man-

chester Community Col-

lege, Manchester, NH, 

freshman majoring in 

HVAC (Heating Ventilation and Air Conditioning); 

 Ian Ford-Hunt, Massachusetts College of Liberal Arts, N. Adams, MA, junior year, majoring in Business 

Administration/Economics and Marketing. 

 Joseph Grieve. University of Massachusetts, Lowell, MA, sophomore year, majoring in Peace and Con-

flict Studies, progressing to Law 

 Karina Tenus, Middlesex Community College, Lowell, MA, sophomore year, majoring in elementary ed-

ucation. 

         We wish them all God's choices blessings as they continue their education 
 

 By Janice Klimczak 
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 Diocesan  and National Events 
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 G-4/PNCC Ecumenical Dialogue Group meeting  

On July 28th, 2020, the G-4/PNCC Ecumenical Dialogue Group met via Zoom. This took the place of the 

scheduled in person meeting that was to be held in Manchester, New Hampshire. Representing the Polish 

National Catholic Church were Prime Bishop Anthony Mikovsky, Bishops John Mack and Paul 

Sobiechowski, Father Senior Robert Nemkovich Jr., and Fathers John Kowalczyk, Scott Lill and Thomas 

Walsh. G-4 members included Bishops Paul Hewett (Diocese of the Holy Cross - DHC), Walter Grundorf 

(Anglican Province in America - APA), Chandler Jones (APA), and Brian Marsh (Anglican Church in Ameri-

ca - ACA), and Fathers Robert Bader (DHC), Jonathan Foggin (Anglican Catholic Church - ACC), and 

Christian Tutor (ACA). Bishop Sobiechowski served as the Dialogue Chairman for this meeting.  

Updates were given by the various churches and the Union of Scranton about recent events within their 

respective communions and to how they have adapted to the ongoing Covid situation. The Churches 

spoke with a united voice about the marginalization of the Church by the media and various elected offi-

cials during this pandemic. The members participating were of one accord affirming that Church is abso-

lutely essential for the faithful to live out their Catholic Faith and Sacramental lives: especially during this 

time of anxiety and pandemic. The dialogue also discussed various ways the Churches can continue to 

grow closer together and achieve the unity that our Lord prayed for His Catholic Church. The next meeting 

of the G4/PNCC Ecumenical Dialogue will take place in January of 2021 to be hosted by the G4 Churches. 
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  Upcoming Events: 
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✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 
 

FROM THE CHANCERY OFFICE  
   

Note: all outlying events should be considered tentative 

due to the Covid-19 Pandemic. Events will be adjusted as to 

face-to-face or on a Zoom platform as we draw near the event.  

 

Congratulations and best wishes 
 
 to Bishop Jaroslaw Rafalko who was consecrated a Bishop for the Western Diocese of the Polish 
National Catholic Church on Monday, September 14, 2020 at St. Stanislaus, Bishop and Martyr Cathedral 
in Scranton, PA. May God bless the good bishop and his wife Leslie as they continue to serve in His vine-
yard. 

Assignments:  

 Father Andrzej Tenus has completed chaplaincy school and is, once again, at St. Casimir’s Parish in 
Lowell, MA. 

 

Bishop's Visits to Parishes:  

 None scheduled 
 

Diocesan and National Meetings: (all times are Eastern) 
 

 Tuesday, September 22, PNCC Bishop’s Zoom Meeting - 01:00 PM 

 Monday, September 28 - Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Zoom meeting and           practice for the 
upcoming diocesan synod  

 October- St. Joseph’s Parish, Westfield, MA is observing its 100th anniversary, previously planned 
celebrations were cancelled due to the Covid 19 virus. We extend our prayers  and best wishes to the 
St. Joseph Parish family . 

 Saturday, October 3, Installation of Bishop Jaroslaw Rafalko as Bishop of the Western Diocese at All 
Saints Cathedral, Chicago, IL 

 Tuesday, October 6, Eastern Diocese Zoom Practice Session for Synod participants 07:00 - 08:00 PM 

 Saturday, October 10, Sixteenth Eastern Diocese Zoom Synod (all day) 

 Monday, October 26 - Wednesday October 28, National Liturgical  Commission Meeting, National 
Church Center, Scranton, PA  

 Tuesday, November 10 - Wednesday, November 11,  Doctrine Commission Meeting, National Church 
Center, Scranton, PA  

 Wednesday, November 18 - Thursday, November 19, Eastern Diocesan Clergy Retreat Mercy by the 
Sea Retreat Center, Madison, CT 
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Diocesan and National Liturgical Celebrations: (all times are Eastern) 

 

 Monday, September 21, Feast of St. Matthew, Apostle & Evangelist 

 Tuesday, September 29, Feast of St. Michael, Archangel 

 Friday, October 2, Feast of Guardian Angels 

 Sunday, October 4, Blessing of Animals on Memorial of St. Francis of Assisi 

 Wednesday, October 7, Solemnity of Our Holy Mother of the Rosary 

 Sunday, October 11, Solemnity of the Christian Family 

 Monday, October 19, Feast of St. Luke, Evangelist (translated) 

 Saturday, October 24, Feast of St. Raphael, Archangel 

 Wednesday, October 28, Feast of SS. Simon & Jude, Apostles 

 Sunday, November 1, Solemnity of All Saints 

 Monday, November 2, Commemoration of All Souls 

 Saturday, November 21, Solemnity of the Presentation of the Blessed Virgin Mary 

 Sunday, November 22, Solemnity of Christ the King 

 Sunday, November 29, First Sunday of Advent, Mass Proper Cycle “B” readings begin 

 Monday, November 30, Feast of St. Andrew, Apostle, Year I daily readings begins  

 Tuesday, December 8, Solemnity of the Conception of the Blessed Virgin Mary 

 Saturday, December 12, Solemnity of Our Lady of Guadalupe 

 Sunday, December 13, Northeast Seniorate Candlelight Liturgy - Tentative Holy Cross Parish, Central 
Falls, RI - 4:00 PM 

 Monday, December 21, Feast of St. Thomas, Apostle 

 Thursday, December 24, Vigil of the Nativity of our Lord 

 Friday, December 25, Solemnity of the Nativity of our Lord 

 Saturday, December 26, Feast of St. Stephen, Deacon, Proto-Martyr 

 Sunday, December 27, Solemnity of the Humble Shepherds, (Remembrance of the Feast of St. John, 
Apostle & Evangelist) 

 Monday, December 28, Commemoration of the Holy Innocents 

 Friday, January 1, 2021, Solemnity of the Circumcision of Our Lord 

 Saturday, January 2, Solemnity of the Holy Name of Jesus 

 Sunday, January 3, Solemnity of the Holy Family 

 Wednesday, January 6, Solemnity of the Epiphany of our Lord  
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Diocesan and National Event Schedule: (all times are Eastern) 

 Sunday, September 26, Spojnia Sunday 

 Monday, October 12, Columbus Day, U.S.A. National Holiday  

 Sunday, October 18, Heritage Day in the Polish National Catholic Church 

 Saturday October 31, Vigil of All Saints ( Halloween - U.S.A. ) 

 Sunday, November 1, Daylight Savings Time Ends 

 Tuesday, November 3, Election Day,  U.S.A. 

 Wednesday, November 11, Veterans Day, U.S.A. 

 Sunday, November 22, District 3 P.N.U. of A. Thanksgiving Raffle Drawing Day 

 Thursday, November 26, Thanksgiving Day, U.S.A.  

 Tuesday, December 1, District 3 P.N.U. of A. Zoom Meeting - 07:00 PM 

 Monday December 28, Tuesday, December 29, Eastern Diocese Overnight Winter Retreat - Blessed 

Trinity Parish, Fall River, MA 
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By Fr. Adam Czarnecki 
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Holy Trinity Cathedral 

166 Pearl St., Manchester, NH-03104-4236 

Rt. Rev. Paul Sobiechowski, Pastor 

(603)622-4524 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

73 Main St., Westfield, MA 01085-3189 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Pastor 

(413)562-4403 

Blessed Trinity Parish 

37 Winthrop St., Fall River, MA 02721—2541 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Pastor 
(508)672-4854 

St. Valentine’s Parish 

127 King St., Northampton, MA 01060-3234 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 
(413)584-0133 

St. Casimir’s Parish 

268 Lakeview Avenue, Lowell, MA 01850-2313 

Rev. Andrzej Tenus, Pastor 
(978)453-0742 

Divine Providence Parish 

11 Silver St., Norwich, CT 06360-4731 

Rev. Christopher Rogalski, Pastor 
(860)887-2812 

Holy Cross Parish 

320 High St, Central Falls, RI 02863-3108 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Administrator 
(401)722-5130 

Holy Saviour Parish 

118 Prospect St., Naugatuck, CT 06770-3056 

Rev. Paul Dudek, Pastor 
(203)729-4035 

Our Saviour’s Parish 

500 Smithfield Rd., Woonsocket, RI 02895-6285 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Pastor 
(401)762-3072 

Holy Trinity Parish 

200 Summer St., Plantsville, CT 06479-1119 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Pastor 
(860)628-0736 

Holy Cross Parish 

723 Enfield St., Enfield, CT 06082-2903 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Administrator 
(860)745-5066 

St. Casimir Parish 

240 Quinnipiac St., Wallingford, CT 01850-2313 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Administrator 
(203)294-8888 

Holy Cross Parish 

61 Maple St., Ware, MA 01082-1545 

Very Rev. Fryderyk Banas, Pastor 
(413)967-5233 

St. John the Baptist Parish 

23 Golway St., Manchester, CT 06042-2016 

Rev. Adam Piekarzewski-Pastor 
(860)643-5906 

Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish 

26 Bell St., Chicopee, MA 01013-3002 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz, Pastor 
(413)592-2032 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

1300 Stratford Rd., Stratford, CT 06615-7639 

Rev. Thomas Walsh, Pastor 
(203)923-2424 

Holy Name of Jesus Parish 

15 Thayer St., South Deerfield, MA 01373-1136 

Rev. Robert Koerber, Pastor 

(413)665-2129  /  (413)530-8575 

Holy Trinity Parish 

68 Lake St., Webster, MA 01570-2160 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Administrator 

(508)-943-0608 / (401)-762-3072 

Parishes of the Eastern Diocese 

Diocesan Chaplains 

Diocesan Newsletter Editor 

Rev. Henryk Wos 

Scouting Commission 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 

Ladies Adoration of the Most Blessed Sacrament  

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

United Choirs 

Rev. Krzysztof Rogalski/Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz 

Polish National Union of America (Spojnia) District 3 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

Youth 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

School of Christian Living 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski 

Deacon Program 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

 

Young Men's Society of the  Resurrection 

Rev. Thomas Walsh 

Lay Ministries  

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 
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 2020 THE MESSENGER deadline for articles: 
 

 

Winter issue: November 22 
 
 
 
 
 

The e-mail address to send articles is:  

woshenryk@gmail.com 

All issues of THE MESSENGER are available on  

diocesan website: 

 http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org, or through the 

smart phone app “Eastern Diocese PNCC.” 

    The quality and style of this newsletter de-

pends upon your cooperation. It is also a great 

way to let others know about our church, parishes 

and people. We look forward to your contribu-

tions! 

Pray For Unity In The Church. 

 

“I, therefore, a prisoner for the Lord, urge 

you to walk in a manner worthy of the 

calling to which you have been called, 

with all humility and gentleness, with patience, bearing with 

one another in love, eager to maintain the unity of the Spirit in 

the bond of peace.” (Ephesians 4:1-3) 
 
 

  Dear God, 

We are so incredibly in need of your power and your strength. We ask that 

you would fill us with your Spirit of love and unity among believers all around our 

world. We ask for your help to set aside our differences and look to the greater 

cause, the cause of Christ.  

Please help us to truly live out a life of love. We know that this is only possi-

ble through the power of your Spirit, so we ask that you would move across our 

land in miraculous ways, with fresh filling and awareness, turning your people 

back to you, drawing others to come to know you.  

We need your unity and your love to stir our hearts and give direction to our 

days. We need your wisdom to guide us, we need your Spirit to lead us, to live 

out godly lives that would bring honor first to you. We thank you that you are al-

ways with us; and give us great purpose and hope. In Jesus’ Name, Amen.  
 
 
 

Taken from: https://www.ibelieve.com/slideshows/10-powerful-prayers

-to-pray-for-the-church.html 

http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org,
http://www.biblestudytools.com/search/?t=niv&q=eph+4:1-3

